### **ALERT SERIES:**

#### **REPUBLIC OF LIBERIA**

#### **BIBLIOGRAPHY FOR ALERT ON LIBERIA (AL/LBR/93.001)**

[AL/LBR/93.SUP]



INS RESOURCE INFORMATION CENTER 425 I Street, N.W. (ULLICO BUILDING, 3RD FLOOR) WASHINGTON, D.C. 20536

#### **BIBLIOGRAPHY/SOURCES CITED**

#### I. HISTORICAL/BACKGROUND INFORMATION

#### For general human rights information consult:

Amnesty International, "Liberia," *Amnesty International Report 1992* (New York: Amnesty International USA, 1992), p. 172-174.

Freedom House, "Liberia," *Freedom in the World 1990-1991: Political Rights and Civil Liberties* (New York: Freedom House, 1991), p. 244-246.

Freedom House, "Liberia," *Freedom in the World 1991-1992: Political Rights and Civil Liberties* (New York: Freedom House, August 1992), p. 301-304.

Human Rights Watch, "Liberia," *Human Rights Watch World Report 1992* (New York: Human Rights Watch, December 1991), p. 72-80.

Human Rights Watch, "Liberia," *Human Rights Watch World Report 1993* (New York: Human Rights Watch, December 1992), p. 20-25.

U.S. Department of State, "Liberia," *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 1991* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, February 1992), p. 199-209.

U.S. Department of State, "Liberia," *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 1992* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, February 1993), p. 135-144.

#### For information on Liberia's history prior to the Doe government consult:

Nelson, Harold D., ed., *Liberia: A Country Study*, Area Handbook Series (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, September 1984), 340 p.

United States Committee for Refugees, Uprooted Liberians: Casualties of a Brutal

War (Washington, D.C.: American Council for Nationalities Service, February 1992), 32 p.

#### For information on the ethnic and cultural makeup of Liberia consult:

Nelson, Harold D., ed., *Liberia: A Country Study*, Area Handbook Series (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, September 1984), 340 p.

#### For historical information about the Doe government consult:

Lawyers Committee for Human Rights, *Liberia: A Promise Betrayed* (New York: Lawyers Committee for Human Rights, 1986), 176 p.

United States Committee for Refugees, *Uprooted Liberians: Casualties of a Brutal War* (Washington, D.C.: American Council for Nationalities Service, February 1992), 32 p.

#### For materials concerning the civil war and the way in which it was conducted consult:

Africa Watch, *Liberia: A Human Rights Disaster* (New York: Africa Watch, 26 October 1990), 27 p.

United States Committee for Refugees, *Uprooted Liberians: Casualties of a Brutal War* (Washington, D.C.: American Council for Nationalities Service, February 1992), 32 p.

#### For a good, brief, and recent overview of the various factions in Liberia consult:

"More Armed Factions Compromise Peace Plan," *Le Monde* (Paris: 11 September 1992), p. 6 - as reported in the Foreign Broadcast Information Service [**FBIS**], *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 20 October 1992, p. 36-39.

#### II. THE NATIONAL PATRIOTIC FRONT OF LIBERIA (NPFL)

"Citizens Demonstrate Against NPFL Executions," *Radio ELBC* (Monrovia, Liberia: 26 March 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 1 April 1992, p. 39.

"ECOMOG, NPFL Clash; 3 Soldiers Killed," *British Broadcasting Corporation* (London: 31 May 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 1 June 1992, p. 29.

"ECOMOG's Bakut, NPFL's Taylor on Deployment," *British Broadcasting Corporation* (London: 1 April 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 2 April 1992, p. 23-24.

"Final Assault," West Africa (London: No. 3938, 15-21 March 1993), p. 432.

"General Bakut on Difficulties in NPFL Territory," *British Broadcasting Corporation* (London: 13 July 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 14 July 1992, p. 25.

Kramer, Reed, "Liberian Rebel Leader Zeroes In On Presidency," *Washington Post* (Washington, D.C.: 19 December 1991), p. A36.

"Liberia: Main Warring Faction in Disarray," *InterPress Service* (London: 5 March 1993) -as reported on NEXIS database.

"Liberian Rebel Leader Admits Losing Stronghold," *United Press International* (London: 26 February 1993) - as reported on NEXIS database.

"Major Towns Reportedly Fall to ULIMO," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 6 April 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 9 April 1992, p. 23.

Noble, Kenneth B., "In Liberia's Illusory Peace, Rebel Leader Rules Empire of His Own Design," *New York Times* (New York: 14 April 1992), p. A3.

"NPFL Attacks Settlement, Loots Towns," *Radio ELBC* (Monrovia, Liberia: 14 October 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 14 October 1992, p. 44.

"NPFL Forces Reportedly Massacres [sic] Civilians," British Broadcasting

Corporation (London: 27 September 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa, 28 September 1992, p. 39.

"NPFL Massacre," West Africa (London: No. 3916, 5-11 October 1992), p. 1682.

"NPFL Rebels Retreat," West Africa (London: No. 3935, 22-28 February 1993), p. 283.

"NPFL Said Holding Hostages," *Radio ELBC* (Monrovia, Liberia: 2 September 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 3 September 1992, p. 39.

"NPFL Says Embargo `Untimely," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 24 September 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 25 September 1992, p. 13.

"NPFL's Taylor Responds to ECOWAS `Ultimatum," *British Broadcasting Corporation* (London: 30 July 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 31 July 1992, p. 35.

"Over 370 Civilians Killed in Fresh Rebel Assaults in Liberia," *Xinhua General News Service* (Beijing: 28 September 1992) - as reported on NEXIS database.

"Patriotic Front Denies Taylor `Gone Into Hiding," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 12 March 1993) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 16 March 1993, p. 26.

"Peacekeeping Troops Begin NPFL Deployment," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 30 April 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 1 May 1992, p. 24.

Press, Robert M., "Liberian Government, Rebels Locked in Stalemate," *Christian Science Monitor* (Boston, Massachusetts: 4 March 1992), p. 10.

"Rebels Report Attempted Assassination of Taylor," *Radio ELBC* (Monrovia, Liberia: 13 August 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 13 August 1992, p. 28.

"Split' in Taylor Camp Over Peace Process," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 24 April 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 27 April 1992, p. 26.

"Surrendering NPFL Soldiers Will `Not Be Prosecuted," *Radio Nigeria* (Lagos, Nigeria: 25 February 1993) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 26 February 1993, p. 28.

"Taylor Refuses to Renounce Control of Presidency," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 17 August 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 18 August 1992, p. 29-30.

"Taylor Said to Confirm Death of Soldiers," *Radio ELBC* (Monrovia, Liberia: 9 June 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 10 June 1992, p. 42.

"ULIMO Claims Successes, Final Gbarnga Assault `Imminent,'" *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 8 March 1993) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 8 March 1993, p. 26-27.

"ULIMO-NPFL Fighting Approaching Monrovia," *British Broadcasting Corporation* (London: 21 July 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 22 July 1992, p. 36.

"ULIMO-NPFL Fighting Leaves Civilian Casualties," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 6 October 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 7 October 1992, p. 30.

"ULIMO Offensive Against NPFL Reported: Po River Bridge Taken," *British Broadcasting Corporation* (London: 24 August 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 25 August 1992, p. 8-9.

"ULIMO To Go on Offensive After NPFL Attack," *Ghana Broadcasting Corporation Radio Network* (Accra, Ghana: 26 June 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 29 June 1992, p. 37.

"800 More Liberian Rebels Surrender to ECOMOG," *Xinhua General News Service* (Beijing: 22 March 1993) - as reported on NEXIS database.

#### III. THE INDEPENDENT NATIONAL PATRIOTIC FRONT OF LIBERIA (INPFL)

"ECOMOG Cordons Off Prince Johnson's Base," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 27 June 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 29 June 1992, p. 37.

"Liberian Rebel Leader Surrenders as Crisis Continues," *United Press International* (London: 21 October 1992) - as reported on NEXIS database.

"Sawyer Welcomes INPFL's Rejoining Government," *Radio ELBC* (Monrovia, Liberia: 21 January 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 3 February 1992, p. 26.

# IV. THE ECONOMIC COMMUNITY OF WEST AFRICAN STATES CEASE-FIRE MONITORING GROUP (ECOMOG)

"ECOMOG Accused of Collaborating With ULIMO," *British Broadcasting Corporation* (London: 9 July 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 13 July 1992, p. 36.

"ECOMOG Backing of ULIMO Denied," *British Broadcasting Corporation* (London: 26 August 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 27 August 1992, p. 22.

"ECOMOG Cordons Off Prince Johnson's Base," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 27 June 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 29 June 1992, p. 37.

"ECOMOG, NPFL Clash; 3 Soldiers Killed," *British Broadcasting Corporation* (London: 31 May 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 1 June 1992, p. 29.

"ECOMOG's Bakut, NPFL's Taylor on Deployment," *British Broadcasting Corporation* (London: 1 April 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 2 April 1992, p. 23-24.

"General Bakut on Difficulties in NPFL Territory," *British Broadcasting Corporation* (London: 13 July 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 14 July 1992, p. 25.

"NPFL's Taylor Responds to ECOWAS `Ultimatum," *British Broadcasting Corporation* (London: 30 July 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 31 July 1992, p. 35.

"Patriotic Front Denies Taylor `Gone Into Hiding," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 12 March 1993) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 16 March 1993, p. 26.

"Peacekeeping Troops Begin NPFL Deployment," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 30 April 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 1 May 1992, p. 24.

"Senegal Withdraws from ECOMOG," *West Africa* (London: No. 3931, 25-31 January 1993), p. 117.

"Surrendering NPFL Soldiers Will `Not Be Prosecuted," *Radio Nigeria* (Lagos, Nigeria: 25 February 1993) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 26 February 1993, p. 28.

"Taylor Said to Confirm Death of Soldiers," *Radio ELBC* (Monrovia, Liberia: 9 June 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 10 June 1992, p. 42.

"Three ECOMOG Soldiers Killed," *British Broadcasting Corporation* (London: 4 October 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 6 October 1992, p. 26.

#### V. THE INTERIM GOVERNMENT OF NATIONAL UNITY

"Government Imposes Trade Embargo on NPFL," *Africa No. 1* (Libreville, Gabon: 24 September 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 25 September 1992, p. 13.

"IGNU to Expand Administration to `Liberated Areas," *Radio ELBC* (Monrovia, Liberia: 15 March 1993) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 16 March 1993, p. 26-27.

Kramer, Reed, "Liberian Rebel Leader Zeroes In On Presidency," *Washington Post* (Washington, D.C.: 19 December 1991), p. A36.

"Liberia: Main Warring Faction in Disarray," *InterPress Service* (London: 5 March 1993) - as reported on NEXIS database.

"NPFL Says Embargo `Untimely," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 24 September 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 25 September 1992, p. 13.

"Parties Urge ECOMOG, Government to End `Chaos," *Radio ELBC* (Monrovia, Liberia: 26 June 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 29 June 1992, p. 36-37.

"President Sawyer Holds News Conference 26 March: Urges ULIMO to Stop Conflict," *Radio ELBC* (Monrovia, Liberia: 27 March 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 27 March 1992, p. 28.

Press, Robert M., "Liberian Government, Rebels Locked in Stalemate," *Christian Science Monitor* (Boston, Massachusetts: 4 March 1992), p. 10.

"Sawyer Welcomes INPFL's Rejoining Government," *Radio ELBC* (Monrovia, Liberia: 21 January 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 3 February 1992, p. 26.

# VI. THE UNITED LIBERATION MOVEMENT FOR DEMOCRACY IN LIBERIA (ULIMO)

"Final Assault," West Africa (London: No. 3938, 15-21 March 1993), p. 432.

"Four Major Towns Reportedly Fall to ULIMO," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 6 April 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 9 April 1992, p. 23.

Mac-Johnson, Rod, "Liberia: ULIMO Out from the Cold, the War Heats Up," *InterPress Service* (London: 16 September 1992) - as reported on NEXIS database.

"New Appointments Made Within ULIMO," *British Broadcasting Corporation* (London: 8 June 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 10 June 1992, p. 41.

"President Sawyer Holds News Conference 26 March: Urges ULIMO to Stop Conflict," *Radio ELBC* (Monrovia, Liberia: 27 March 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 27 March 1992, p. 28.

"Slain President Samuel Doe's Army Splits," *InterPress Service* (London: 25 January 1993) - as reported on NEXIS database.

"ULIMO Accepts Sawyer Invitation to Join Government," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 25 March 1993) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 26 March 1993, p. 39.

"ULIMO Claims Successes, Final Gbarnga Assault `Imminent," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 8 March 1993) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 8 March 1993, p. 26-7.

"ULIMO Commander Killed in Sierra Leone," *British Broadcasting Corporation* (London: 2 June 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 2 June 1992, p. 23-24.

"ULIMO Factions Reportedly Reunite Under Seekie," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 14 August 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 17 August 1992, p. 25.

"ULIMO Field Commander Comments on `Shake-Up," *British Broadcasting Corporation* (London: 27 May 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 29 May 1992, p. 39-40.

"ULIMO Has 'No Intention' To Capture Monrovia," *Radio ELBC* (Monrovia, Liberia: 25 August 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 26 August 1992, p. 25-6.

"ULIMO Issues Advisory on `Liberated Areas," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 12 March 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 16 March 1992, p. 27.

"ULIMO-NPFL Fighting Approaching Monrovia," *British Broadcasting Corporation* (London: 21 July 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 22 July 1992, p. 36.

"ULIMO-NPFL Fighting Leaves Civilian Casualties," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 6 October 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 7 October 1992, p. 30.

"ULIMO Offensive Against NPFL Reported: Po River Bridge Taken," *British Broadcasting Corporation* (London: 24 August 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 25 August 1992, p. 8-9.

"ULIMO Reportedly Carries Out Mass Executions," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 24 March 1993) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 25 March 1993, p. 40-41.

"ULIMO Says Geneva Agreement `Unacceptable," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 9 April 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 13 April 1992, p. 37.

"ULIMO To Go on Offensive After NPFL Attack," *Ghana Broadcasting Corporation Radio Network* (Accra, Ghana: 26 June 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 29 June 1992, p. 37.

#### VII. THE NIMBA REDEMPTION COUNCIL OF LIBERIA (NRCL)

"Dwanyen Speaks Out," *West Africa* (London: No. 3939, 22-28 March 1993), p. 477-478.

"The Nimba Equation," West Africa (London: No. 3936, 1-7 March 1993), p. 325.

"Nimba Redemption Council Leader Discusses Organization," *British Broadcasting Corporation* (London: 16 February 1993) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 17 February 1993, p. 25-26.

#### VIII. PEACE EFFORTS

"Ad Hoc Commission Releases Elections Timetable," *Radio ELBC* (Monrovia, Liberia: 4 March 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 6 March 1992, p. 26.

"ECOMOG Commander Explains Deployment Problems," *Radio ELBC* (Monrovia, Liberia: 9 March 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 9 March 1992, p. 25-26.

"General Bakut on Difficulties in NPFL Territory," *British Broadcasting Corporation* (London: 13 July 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 14 July 1992, p. 25.

"NPFL's Taylor Responds to ECOWAS `Ultimatum," *British Broadcasting Corporation* (London: 30 July 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 31 July 1992, p. 35.

"Peace Conference Ends," *Radio ELBC* (Monrovia, Liberia: 8 April 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 9 April 1992, p. 22.

"Peacekeeping Troops Begin NPFL Deployment," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 30 April 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 1 May 1992, p. 24.

"The Road to Peace," West Africa (London: 10-16 August 1992), p. 1339.

"Split' in Taylor Camp Over Peace Process," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 24 April 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 27 April 1992, p. 26.

"ULIMO Says Geneva Agreement `Unacceptable," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 9 April 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 13 April 1992, p. 37.

"843 ECOMOG Troops Deployed in Rural Areas," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 9 May 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 13 May 1992, p. 23.

#### IX. LIBERIAN REFUGEES ABROAD

Letter from Scott Busby, Associate Legal Counselor, United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, to Lorraine Eide, Resource Information Officer, U.S.I.N.S. Resource Information Center (Washington, D.C.: 13 April 1993) 2 p.

United States Committee for Refugees, *Uprooted Liberians: Casualties of a Brutal War* (Washington, D.C.: American Council for Nationalities Service, February 1992), 32 p.

- U.S. Department of State, "Côte d'Ivoire," *World Refugee Report* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, June 1992), p. 24.
- U.S. Department of State, "Ghana," *World Refugee Report* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, June 1992), p. 29.
- U.S. Department of State, "Guinea," *World Refugee Report* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, June 1992), p. 30.
- U.S. Department of State, "Liberia," *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 1992* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, February 1993), p. 135-144.
- U.S. Department of State, "Nigeria," *World Refugee Report* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, June 1992), p. 41.
- U.S. Department of State, "Sierra Leone," *World Refugee Report* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, June 1992), p. 44.

#### IX. CURRENT EVENTS

"Bomi Hills, Cape Mount Captured," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 26 August 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 27 August 1992, p. 20-21.

Bommenel, Alain, "Organizations Recall Workers from Interior," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 29 August 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 31 August 1992, p. 31.

"Communication with NPFL `Broken," *Radio ELBC* (Monrovia, Liberia: 31 August 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 31 August 1992, p. 30.

"ECOMOG Head Says Detained Troops in Monrovia," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 23 September 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 24 September 1992, p. 11-12.

"ECOMOG on NPFL Movements `Around Monrovia," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 30 August 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 31 August 1992, p. 29-30.

"ECOMOG Orders Withdrawal from Rebel Zones," *Radio ELBC* (Monrovia, Liberia: 8 September 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 8 September 1992, p. 37-38.

"ECOMOG's Bakut, NPFL's Taylor on Deployment," *British Broadcasting Corporation* (London: 1 April 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 2 April 1992, p. 23-24.

"ECOMOG Troops Pull Out," West Africa (London: No. 3916, 5-11 October 1992), p. 1682.

"Fighting at Caldwell Reported," *British Broadcasting Corporation* (London: 27 October 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 27 October 1992, p. 42-43.

"Fighting Reported Between ULIMO, NPFL: Taylor Says 1500 Killed," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 22 August 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 24 August 1992, p. 21.

"Fighting Reported Between ULIMO, NPFL: Tubmanburg Besieged," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 21 August 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 24 August 1992, p. 20-21.

"Further on Fighting: Spriggs Payne Still Open," British Broadcasting Corporation

(London: 21 October 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 22 October 1992, p. 39-40.

"Government Imposes Trade Embargo on NPFL," *Africa No. 1* (Libreville, Gabon: 24 September 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 25 September 1992, p. 13.

"IGNU to Expand Administration to `Liberated Areas," *Radio ELBC* (Monrovia, Liberia: 15 March 1993) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 16 March 1993, p. 26-27.

"Is the Game Really Over?" *West Africa* (London: No. 3937, 8-14 March 1993), p. 369.

"Liberia: Main Warring Faction in Disarray," *InterPress Service* (London: 5 March 1993) - as reported on NEXIS database.

"Liberian Rebel Leader Admits Losing Stronghold," *United Press International* (London: 26 February 1993) - as reported on NEXIS database.

"Liberian Rebel Leader Surrenders as Crisis Continues," *United Press International* (London: 21 October 1992) - as reported on NEXIS database.

Mac-Johnson, Rod, "Liberia: ULIMO Out from the Cold, the War Heats Up," *InterPress Service* (London: 16 September 1992) - as reported on NEXIS database.

"Monrovia Outskirts, Army Camp Come Under Attack," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 15 October 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 16 October 1992, p. 26.

"More Armed Factions Compromise Peace Plan," *Le Monde* (Paris: 11 September 1992), p. 6 - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 20 October 1992, p. 36-39.

"NPFL Attacks Settlement, Loots Towns," *Radio ELBC* (Monrovia, Liberia: 14 October 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 14 October 1992, p. 44.

"NPFL Forces Reportedly Massacres [sic] Civilians," *British Broadcasting Corporation* (London: 27 September 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 28 September 1992, p. 39.

"NPFL Massacre," West Africa (London: No. 3916, 5-11 October 1992), p. 1682.

"NPFL Rebels Retreat," West Africa (London: No. 3935, 22-28 February 1993), p. 283.

"NPFL Said Holding Hostages," *Radio ELBC* (Monrovia, Liberia: 2 September 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 3 September 1992, p. 39.

"NPFL Says Embargo `Untimely," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 24 September 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 25 September 1992, p. 13.

"Over 370 Civilians Killed in Fresh Rebel Assaults in Liberia," *Xinhua General News Service* (Beijing: 28 September 1992) - as reported on NEXIS database.

"Patriotic Front Denies Taylor `Gone Into Hiding," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 12 March 1993) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 16 March 1993, p. 26.

"Rebels Report Attempted Assassination of Taylor," *Radio ELBC* (Monrovia, Liberia: 13 August 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 13 August 1992, p. 28.

"Reportage on NPFL Attack on Monrovia: ECOMOG Statement," *Radio ELBC* (Monrovia, Liberia: 17 October 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 20 October 1992, p. 33-34.

"Senegal Withdraws from ECOMOG," *West Africa* (London: No. 3931, 25-31 January 1993), p. 117.

"Slain President Samuel Doe's Army Splits," *InterPress Service* (London: 25 January 1993) - as reported on NEXIS database.

"Surrendering NPFL Soldiers Will `Not Be Prosecuted," *Radio Nigeria* (Lagos, Nigeria: 25 February 1993) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 26 February 1993, p. 28.

"Taylor Angered Over ECOMOG's Seizure of Ship," *British Broadcasting Corporation* (London: 9 October 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 13 October 1992, p. 43.

"Taylor Calls Meeting of All Leaders in Gbarnga," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 12 August 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 14 August 1992, p. 28.

"Three ECOMOG Soldiers Killed," *British Broadcasting Corporation* (London: 4 October 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 6 October 1992, p. 26.

"ULIMO Accepts Sawyer Invitation to Join Government," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 25 March 1993) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 26 March 1993, p. 39.

"ULIMO Claims Successes, Final Gbarnga Assault `Imminent," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 8 March 1993) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 8 March 1993, p. 26-7.

"ULIMO Factions Reportedly Reunite Under Seekie," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 14 August 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 17 August 1992, p. 25.

"ULIMO Has 'No Intention' To Capture Monrovia," *Radio ELBC* (Monrovia, Liberia: 25 August 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 26 August 1992, p. 25-6.

"ULIMO-NPFL Fighting Leaves Civilian Casualties," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 6 October 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 7 October 1992, p. 30.

"ULIMO Offensive Against NPFL Reported: Po River Bridge Taken," *British Broadcasting Corporation* (London: 24 August 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 25 August 1992, p. 8-9.

"ULIMO Reportedly Carries Out Mass Executions," *Agence-France Presse* (Paris: 24 March 1993) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 25 March 1993, p. 40-41.

"Unidentified Soldiers Said En Route to Join Fight," *British Broadcasting Corporation* (London: 3 October 1992) - as reported in **FBIS**, *Daily Report: Sub-Saharan Africa*, 6 October 1992, p. 26-27.

"800 More Liberian Rebels Surrender to ECOMOG," Xinhua General News Service

(Beijing: 22 March 1993) - as reported on NEXIS database.